
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS 

January 17  CHECKS DUE FOR *WINTER QUARTERLY MEETING. 

 (*Take your President to Lunch) 

January 19  Deadline for ―Picture This‖ Photo contest is today! 

January 21  Winter Quarterly Meeting, Augustana Regent Care Center, 

Burnsville, AKA: TAKE YOUR PRESIDENT TO LUNCH. 

February 12  Daylily Society of Minnesota. Program – Native Plants 
February 25  MN Peony Society, Winter Peony Celebration 

March 1  Scholarship donations due to Roberta Turgeon. 

  President‘s Project Grant Application DUE TODAY 

March 10-11  Plantcetera, Mn Landscape Arboretum  

March 30-31 African Violet Society Show and Sale. Har Mar Mall Rose-

ville, MN 

April 21 Annual Banquet and Convention 

  Floralia Flower Show 

May 5-6 Daffodil Society of Minnesota Spring Show. 

 Read more about this event in this newsletter.  

MEMBER OF NATIONAL GARDEN CLUBS, INCORPORATED 

Vol. 55, No. 1 Dec, Jan, Feb 2012 

 

Garden Dirt 

The Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota website is up and 

running and it is wonderful. Since the newsletter is published 

only four times a year and new events come up so quickly it is 

recommended that you go to our website for the most up-to-

date information. 

Under the ―Calendar‖ tab you will find a listing of current 

events. The ―Meetings‖ tab provides details about the next 

quarterly meeting and a registration form. 

Please take the time to check it out! Your suggestions or 

comments about the website can be sent to Barb Halversion; 

barbarahalverson@gmail.com or 952.884.4922. 

http://mngardenclubs.com/ 

mailto:barbarahalverson@gmail.com
http://mngardenclubs.com/
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Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota, Inc 
President, Barbara òBarbó Halverson, 11017 Ewing Av S,  

Bloomington, MN 55431 

Home Phone: 952.884.4922 Email: barbarahalverson@gmail.com  
 

National Garden Clubs, Inc.  
President, Shirley Nicolai, 12325 Hatton Point Road,  
Fort Washington, MD 20744-7014 
 Home Phone: 301-292-3667 Email: shirleynic olai@verizon.net 
 
National Garden Clubs Central Region  
Florence A. Smith, Director  
Email: florencemgc@sbcglobal.net 
 

WEBMASTER: 
Deena Helminiak  
Email: deena.helminiak@thementornetwork.com  
 

CHANGE OF NAME, ADDR ESS/EMAIL: 
Barb Halverson, 11017 Ewing Av S, Bloomington, MN 55431 
952.884.4922 Email: barbarahalverson@gmail.com 
 

NEWSLETTER  
Editor: Kathleen “Kat” Hanson 612.866.9289 
Design Information: Dorothy Brindle 952.926.6865 
Butterfly  Section: Pat Thomas  creaturegardens@gmail.com  
Birds Section: Pat Barger  treasurelights@comcast.net  
 

SEND NEWSLETTER MATERIAL TO :  
Kathleen Hanson, 6710 Stevens Av S, Richfield, MN 55423 
612.866.9289 Email: fgcm.newsletter@gmail.com   
 

NEWSLETTER DEADLINES! 

December/January/February November 1 

March/April/May February 1 

June/July/August May 1 

September/October/November August 1 
 

NEWSLETTER ADVERTISING INFORMATION:  

 1/8 Page ¼ Page ½ Page Full Page 
Maximum size:  1 ¾” & 2 ¼” 3 ¾” x 2 ¼” 3 ¾” x 4 ½” 7 ½” x 4 ½” 
One Issue: $12.50 $20.00 $37.50 $75.00 
Two Issues: $23.50 $37.50 $72.00 $146.00 
Four Issues: $45.50 $70.00 $137.00 
Six Issues: $65.50 $100.00 $198.00 

The distribution  for  the Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota  newsletter is ap-
proximatel y 600 per issue. There are four  issues per year. We encourage our  

members to support  and use the services of our  advertisers. You may email your  

„print ready‟ advertisement to fgcm.newsletter@gmail.com or mail  your  copy 

with  a check to Kathleen Hanson, 6710 Stevens Av  S, Richfield,  MN  55423.  

Make checks payable to: Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota.  
Mail checks to: Kathleen Hanson, 6710 Stevens Av S, Richfield, MN 55423.  

mailto:barbarahalverson@gmail.com
file:///C:/Users/Kathleen/AppData/Users/Kathleen/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/Temporary%20Internet%20Files/staff/Application%20Data/Microsoft/deena.helminiak@thementornetwork.com
mailto:barbarahalverson@gmail.com
mailto:creaturegardens@gmail.com
mailto:treasurelights@comcast.net
mailto:fgcm.newsletter@gmail.com
mailto:fgcm.newsletter@gmail.com
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Greetings from the President! 

As I write this, I see our young ‗Autumn 

Blaze‘ maple leaves is turning a lovely red. 

Leaves are falling all around, and a chill is in 

the air. 

Many of us have begun the process of pro-

tecting our outdoor plants for the winter.  The 

trees and shrubs are wrapped to protect from 

winds and little animals.  The perennials have been chopped down 

and discarded, ready for the next spring crops.  Tender houseplants 

are inside under the lights or near a bright window. 

So now what?  Club gardeners are always asked by outsiders ―What 

do you do in the winter? Just take it easy?‖  Of course not.   

Now is the time to plan the year‘s activities.  It‘s time to catch up on 

the latest designs and upcoming hybrids.  It‘s time for seminars and 

presentations on new techniques for arrangements and gardening.  

It‘s time to invite new members to get to know us. 

Betty Beck, our 2
nd

 VP has worked very hard to compile new lists 

of speakers and suggestions for meetings for the next year or so.  

She has sent them to the presidents of all the clubs.  It shows new 

speakers and new ideas to take advantage of.  Please do so!  One of 

the most satisfying activities in garden club is learning from others. 

A reminder that Planting for Public and Special Places is a project 

for Shirley Nicolai, president of the National Garden Clubs, Inc.  To 

support her endeavor, the Federated Garden Clubs of MN, Inc. will 

award two $250 grants in the winter for the following spring to 

clubs wishing to do service in their community.  The application is 

in the Winter Newsletter and on our Web Site mngardenclubs.org. 

National Garden Clubs, Inc Presidentôs Project 2011-2013 
Plantings for Pu blic and Special Places  

Plantings for Public and Special Places is a 2011-2013 President‘s Pro-

ject. Representing three areas of interest; Gardens with Edibles, Con-

tainer Gardens, Trees and Shrubs, this project recognizes ALL garden 

club service to communities when members provide Plantings for Public 

and Special Places. These plantings can beautify, have environmental 

value or provide sustenance. Possibilities exist (Continued on page 8.) 
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FEDERATED GARDEN CLUBS OF MINNESOTA 
Nationally Accredited Judge’s & Emeritus Judges - 2012 

 
MASTER JUDGES 
Nancy Allison, 11031 Washburn Ave S, Bloomington MN 55431-3829 952-881-3946 
Phyllis Andrews, 68 Thompson Ave., W. St. Paul, MN 55118-3113 651-455-5077 
Sue Bagge, 13600 Canterbury Rd NW, Shakopee, MN 55379-9703 952-445-2438 
Pat Boehne, 8100 Russell Ave. So, #212, Bloomington, MN 55431 952-835-3952 
Dorothy Brindle, 5404 Abbott Place, Edina, MN 55410-2321 952-926-6865 
 
Mona Cochran, 11115 Carver Ct., Burnsville, MN 55337-1001 952-890-2759 
Loretta Delk, 1882 South 29th St., St. Cloud, MN 56301 320-217-2251 
Rose Diestler, 1855 Chatsworth St N, Roseville, MN 55113-6537 651-487-1362 
Elayne Gilhousen, 6738 15th Ave, S., Richfield, MN 55432-2655 612-869-1156 
Barbara Isaacson, 15169 19th St Ct N, Stillwater, MN 55082-1816 651-998-1200 
 
Vi Hague, 2582 Dorothy Ave., White Bear Lake, MN 55110-4911 651-429-7025 
Millicent Hisey, 16001 Bass Lake Rd., Maple Grove, MN 763-420-5132 
, 3320 W 90th St., Bloomington, MN 55425-1955 952-831-4857 
Linda Larson, 3219 22nd St S., Moorhead, MN 56560-5307 219-233-7402 
 
Betty Patsche, 1397 Cohansey, St. Paul, MN 55117-4246 651-489-5616 
Delores Schwartz, 576 W Arlington St. Paul, MN 55117-4221 651-489-5772 
Ione Strandberg, 98 Inland Lane N, Plymouth, MN 55447-3586 763-249-9059 
Val Wagner, 3000 McLeod St., Burnsville, MN 55337-5645 952-890-5066 
 
LIFE CERTIFICATE 
Beth Grund, 10354 Columbus Circle, Bloomington, MN 55420-5423 952-884-2497 
Carolyn Harstad, 15787 Jackpine Trail, Lakeville, MN 55044 952-435-6988 
Barbara Mikkelson, 11528 River Hills Dr, Burnsville, MN 55337-3277 952-894-7580 
 
ACCREDITED JUDGES 
Karen Hauwiller, 19032 Joseph Curve, Eden Prairie, MN 55436-1596 952-906-1596 
Ann Le Fem, 6606 Scandia Rd., Edina, MN 55439-1156 952-941-7934 
 
STUDENT JUDGES 
Bonnie Schwichtenberg, 3659 12th Ave S E., St. Cloud, MN 56304 320-252-8077 
 
EMERITUS JUDGES 
Martha Carnes Roseilla Feffercorn Ethel Franzen 
Aileen Kulak  Marge Larson Betty Matthews 
Harriet Multaler DeeAnn Roberts Cara Torseth 
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On Saturday, October 29th at our Federated meeting in Robbinsdale, we 

had the opportunity to hear and see a program by one of our 2011 recipients. 

Anna Lawrence Bierbrauer spoke of her internship at Dumbarton Oaks in 

Georgetown D.C. She presented wonderful pictures of the gardens where she 

worked last summer. Her program was delightful and well received by those in 

attendance. She represents the many students we have assisted with our awards. 

Hopefully, everyone is considering the Scholarship Fund as part of their 

budgets for 2012. We do make a difference with our Scholarships. 

The Federated has been blessed to have so many generous garden clubs. 

Without the monetary assistance of our members, the Fund could not function. 

Every year we have been able to offer many students the opportunity to 

continue their studies. We can make 2012 another successful year with the 

aide of our clubs. By contributing whatever amount is possible, we will pool 

our funds to help as many as we can. 

We have two more recipients from our Community Colleges to add for 

2011. They were selected by the college staff as students who fit our criteria. 

Akihito Jacobs is a student at Hennepin Technical College in Brooklyn 

Park. Akihito is studying Landscape Design and Construction. James Peterson 

is studying Landscape/Horticulture at Dakota Technical College. We wish 

them well and hope to hear more about them in the near future. Unfortunately, 

Anoka Technical College only awards their Scholarships in April and De-

cember so we will not know their recipient till December. 

Please keep the Fund on your agendas and consider the opportunity we have 

to give our Scholarships to students who need our help. Several clubs have 

already sent their checks, thank you for your early response. 

Deadline for funding will be March 1, 2012. All checks will be gratefully ac-

cepted by Roberta Turgeon at 10118 James Rd, Bloomington, MN 55431-3012. 

Submitted by Roberta Turgeon, Scholarship Chairman 

The NGC president's project is Protecting Aquatic Ecosystems. 

National Garden Clubs, Inc. Water Conservation Platform 

Adopted October 4, 2008 

National Garden Clubs, Inc., believes it is imperative that we support and 

undertake proactive initiatives for the protection, conservation and restora-

tion of the quality of the nation‘s coastal waters, wetlands, aquifers, water-

sheds, lakes, rivers and streams, through educational programs, conservation 

efforts, increased advocacy and partnerships with related government agen-

cies, and state and national grassroots water coalitions.  

THE SCHOLARSHIP CORNER 
SCHOLARSHIPS FOR 2012 
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In order to achieve 501c3 status for the Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota, 

the following changes/additions will be made to the 

By-Laws 

Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota 
 
ARTICLE IV Membership 

The Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota, Inc. does not discriminate on the 

basis of race/ethnicity, color, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, disability, 

age, or other personal characteristics in the membership or in the election of of-

ficers or selection of chairmen in the organization. 

 

ARTICLE XVII Requirements to be exempt as an Organization described in 

section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code 
Section 1.  

The FGCM is organized exclusively for charitable, educational, or scientific 

purposes, including for such purposes, the making of distributions to organi-

zations that qualify under section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, or 

the corresponding section of any future federal tax code. 

Section 2. 

No part of the net earnings of the organization shall inure to the benefit of, or 

be distributable to its members, trustees, officers, or other private person, ex-

cept that the organization shall be authorized and empowered to pay reason-

able compensation for services rendered and to make payments and distribu-

tions in furtherance of the purposes set forth in the purpose clause hereof. 

Section 3. 

No substantial part of the activities of the organization shall be the carrying 

on of propaganda, or otherwise attempting to influence legislation, and the 

organization shall not participate in, or intervene in (including the publishing 

or distribution of statement) any political campaign on behalf of or in opposi-

tion to any candidate for public office. 

Section 4. 

Notwithstanding any other provision of these articles, the organization shall 

not carry on any other activities not permitted to be carried on (a) by an or-

ganization exempt from federal income tax under section 501(c)(3) of the In-

ternal Revenue Code, or the corresponding section of any future federal tax 

code, or (b) by an organization, contributions to which are deductible under 

section 170(c)(2) of the Internal Revenue Code, or the corresponding section 

of any future federal tax code. 

Section 5. 

Upon the dissolution of the organization, assets shall be distributed for one or 

more exempt purposes within the meaning of section 501(c)(3) of the Inter-

nal Revenue Code, or the corresponding section of any future federal tax 

code, or shall be distributed to the federal government, or to a state or local 

government, for a public purpose. Any such assets not so disposed of shall be 

disposed of by a Court of Competent Jurisdiction of the county in which the 

principal office of the organization is then located, exclusively for such pur-
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poses or to such organization or organizations, as said Court shall determine, 

which are organized and operated exclusively for such purposes. 

 [the following change reflects the current source of the funds to pay 

NGC and Central Region dues] 

STANDING RULES 

4. State Life memberships are one hundred dollars ($100.00) paid once. 

The fifty cents ($ .50) to be paid to National Garden Clubs, Inc. for an-

nual membership will be paid from the Membership Fund. The $100 

paid to the Central Region will be paid from the Membership Fund. 

 
Editorõs note: FGCM has a Blue Star Memorial at Fort Snelling. 

The Wreaths Across America  story began 20 years ago when Worce ster 
Wrea th Company (a for -profit commercial business from Harrin gton, 
Maine) began a tradition of placing wreaths on the headstones of our 

Nation's  fallen  heroes  at  Arlington  National  Cemetery  during the hol idays.  

Over that period of time, Worcester Wreath has do nated 90,000 
wreaths which were placed by volunteers in a wreath - laying cerem ony 

each December. But as word spread, the mission to Remember; Honor; 
and Teach  about the sacrifices made by our veterans has ca ptured the 
hearts and minds of many commun ities ac ross the Country.  

In  December  2007 , 286  participating  locations  hosted  Wreaths  Across  

America  ceremonies  overseeing  the  placement  of  32 ,553  wreaths  on  the  

headstones  of  those  who  served  and  sacrificed  for  our  freedoms . In  2008  

that  number  exceeded  350  loca tions  and  100 ,000  wreaths  placed  in  hon-
or!  

Minnesota Wing Civil Air Patrol invites you to join us in 2011 at any of 
the wreath - laying ceremonies to be held concurrently on Saturday, 

December 10th, 2011 at 1100 hours local time. A ceremony will be 

conducted  at Fort Snelling National Cemetery at the Main Flagpole area 
and consists of a moment of silence, followed by a brief address and 
placement of wreaths at each military service branch monument fla g-
pole. Following this we will move to Section A3, -5 and -6 to dec orate 
gravestones in this area.  

Please join us for this memorable ceremony and dedication to honor our 

Minnesota Veterans here in the Twin Cities.  

Last December over 1200 wreaths were placed throughout Fort Sne lling 
National Cemetery to remember thos e resting in ho nored glory.  
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Should  you  desire  to  sponsor  a wreath  for  placement  at  Fort  Snelling  Na-
tional  Cemetery,  or  fund  raise,  please see the contact information b elow.  

Thank you most kindly,  

Richard Geis, Capt, CAP  

Project O fficer, MN WG`  

630 731 0745  

651 636 9724  

bluedrummer@juno.com  
 

Submitted by Carol Oeltjenbruns, Blue Star Memorial Chair 

Kids Plant Portable Gardens 
Members of the Bloomington Affiliated Garden Clubs introduced 

―urban gardening‖ to the Kid‘s Safari group at Poplar Bridge Ele-

mentary.   

The 1
st
 graders planted vegeta-

bles and flowers in re-usable 

cloth shopping bags donated by 

Menards in Richfield. Potting 

soil was donated by Blooming-

ton Garden Center and plants 

were donated by Home Depot 

in Bloomington.  

 

(Continued from page 3.) for every garden club, regardless of its size, 
resources, and energy levels. Clubs, districts and regions will be 

awarded Certificates of Appreciation and Participation by the NGC 
President. Details regarding categories and monetary awards are 
found on the NGC website. To receive this recognition, participants 
are asked to submit an online form, along with a before and after 

digital photo. Updates and TIPS that will inform and stimulate your 

creative gardening minds will be posted on the NGC website.  

Garden clubs may submit online forms for any or all of the three (3) 
areas of interest listed on the website. Submission deadlines are 

April 1, 2012 and April 1, 2013. Plantings for Public and Special 
Places  aligns extremely well with other areas of interests of our gar-
den club outreach: Blue Star Memorial Markers, Habitat for Humani-
ty Gardens, Penny Pines, Plant It Pink, Sage and Roses, and Arbor 
Day ceremonies, to name a few. Imagine the possibilities! 

Kids plant their gardens with assisÔÁÎÃÅ ÆÒÏÍ "!'# ÍÅÍÂÅÒ 2ÅÎÅȭ ,ÙÎÃÈ 

mailto:bluedrummer@juno.com
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Creative Line D esign  
By Dorothy Brindle 

On page 199 of our “Handbook for Flower Shows” are 7 points outlining Cre-
ative Line Design. Here we illustrate some of these points. 

1. A Creative Design in which line direction is domi-
nant (See #1 & #2), characterized by open silhou-
ette and a minimum of plant material and other 

components. 
 

2. Dominant feature is 
movement in any direc-
tion (#3). 

 

7. b) Creative vertical char-
acteristics (#1 & #2) below. 
 1. Dominant movement 
vertically upward or down-
ward and may have more than 
one focal area.  #2 i.e. Anthuri-
um & the strong open loop of 
wood. 
 
 

 

#3 

#1 

#2 

Creative Line Mass Designs 

1. A Creative Design as de-
scribed in Creative Line Design 
above except additional plant 
materials are included to add 
strength & depth to the design 
(#3). 

2. D
Due to additional components 
the contrast of line, form, color 
and texture are important. 
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AWARDS – THE FROSTING ON TOP 
Know how you tell yourself, ―It doesn‘t matter‖, then, when someone 

else wins you get that little green hurt inside. But, if you win, you want to 

explode . . . YEA! 

There are lots of people who put down gardening as just a hobby, a 

pleasant hobby but – then they say, ―That‘s nice, but what do you really 

do‖? The answer is LOTS. There is a lot of effort, community good, re-

sponsibility, achievement to being a garden club participant. You and your 

club deserve to be lauded for your endeavors. 

It is the YEA. That is what an award is all about. An award says, ―You 

did it‖.  That blue ribbon, that citation, that certificate says, ―Yes, your 

work was worth the effort‖. You are special, you WON. Don‘t tell me, ―It 

doesn‘t matter‖. It does. People like to feel good about what they do. It is 

no different for you or your Garden Club. 

How do you, your club, your Federation get an award? The National 

Garden Club, Inc. gives awards every year at the National Convention.  

All the awards come with certificates and /or special ribbons, but a few of 

these awards also have a check attached for the project deemed the best 

from all those submitted. There are over 50 awards available at the Na-

tional level. Your club President gets the official NGC publication, The 

National Gardener.  The fall 2011 issue, page 20 through 33 has detailed 

information about the award requirements, application forms and dead-

lines. There are also Regional and State levels awards. As the current in-

formation becomes available it will be put on the FGCM website: 

mngardenclubs.com 

To achieve an award there is work involved. One must apply for an 

award, documentation of the project is required and there are rules that 

must be followed. All applications are evaluated at the state level, the 

winner in each category is sent on where it is judged with all those from 

other states. However, don‘t let that stop you, clubs don‘t for the same 

award and some awards go begging with nary an applicant. 

As your State Awards Chairperson I am available to answer your 

questions. All award submissions are to come directly to me. Deadlines 

must be followed. The deadline for submissions to me for award work 

done in 2011 must reach me by December 1, 2011. Rose Diestler, 1885 

Chatsworth St N, Roseville, MN  55113-6537. Phone: 651-487-1362. 

 

This year, Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota was recognized for its 
40

th
 year of participation in the Minnesota Renaissance Festival. In a 

Renaissance Festival 2011 

OUR 40TH ANNIVERSARY IS A RECORD-BREAKER! 



11 Check out our new and improved website: mngardenclubs.com   

ceremony at the King’s Arbor, I accepted a certificate on behalf of FGCM 
from the King himself (who kissed my hand—Iôll never wash it again!) 
along with a beautiful blue and green, hand-blown glass vase.  

2011 marked my 10
th
 year managing the booth at the Renaissance. In 

that time, we have seen quite a few changes. Ten years ago, we were 
averaging sales of $8,000-9,000 per year. We averaged daily sales of 
$500-600 and $700-800 on a good Saturday. Once a year, we’d manage 
to have a super day and sell $1,000! Once we introduced the Fairy (Rib-
bon) Garlands, they had an immediate effect on our sales. It’s not that the 
Fairy Garlands were more popular, it’s that people now had a choice be-
tween ribbon and floral. The first year we offered the Fairy Garlands, our 
sales jumped to $12,000 with several $1,000 days. Last year, we sold 
$15,000 and had six $1,000 days! I thought that there was no way to im-
prove upon that, but this year was phenomenal! We had 10 out of 16 sell-
ing days that were over $1,000—and of those 10 days, three were over 
$2,000!! Unbelievably, we sold $19,532!!! 

At the October 29
th
 quarterly meeting, I presented some special awards 

to people who helped make the year such a success. Kathy Merchant, 
Ann Albrecht, Bruce Albrecht, and Tom Compo (all from Johnny Jump 
Ups) worked the day with the Highest Sales: $2,180! Our lucky charm 
was Susan Eiden (also from Johnny Jump Ups), who received a Highest 
Order of Hawking Award for leading the way to thousand dollar days. 
Each day she worked, the income reflected her sales skills: $1548, $1714, 
$2042, and $2101! I presented MVP (Most Valuable Peasant) Awards to 
a few individuals who came rushing to our rescue when the need was 
greatest. Because we had really good sales the first two weeks of the Fes-
tival, we were left with only 100 garlands facing Labor Day weekend (and 
we can sell 100 garlands in one day)! Calls and emails went out to solicit 
garland-makers, but only a few responded. These few people dropped 
what they were doing and saved us! During the last four weeks of the Fes-
tival, Vera Klein and Doris Miller (both from Sweet Sioux), Vera’s daugh-
ter, Anne Pahl, and Marsha Ocel (Soil & Sunshine) made over 600 gar-
lands and hats to get us through the last few weeks of the Festival. Alt-
hough many people made garlands or other products for the booth over 
the course of the year, these MVPs stepped up when the chips were 
down. They were under pressure to produce MORE GARLANDS every 
week and they continued to make garlands up to and including the last 
Saturday of the Festival. 

If you were kind enough to make product for the booth this year, 
please know how much your contribution was appreciated. Every single 
garland, hat, or pet rock counted toward that total of $19,532! Even ten 
garlands bring in over $100 for the booth. But you can see that having a 
really good year is a double-edged sword—the money is great, but we go 
through garlands so much faster. If you made garlands this year, please 
consider making more for next year. If you’ve never made them (or ha-
ven’t for a while), Ann and I are happy to show you how, or come to your 
club to conduct a how-to workshop. Making garlands can be a great mon-
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ey-maker for you or your club. I made over $500 this year and I made all 
my garlands in the month of September! Think what you could do over 
eight months! 

Thanks to all the volunteers who worked the booth this year! The 
weather was nice and warm, with only one rainy day, but I’ll bet you are all 
still coughing up Renaissance dust! Without the garland-makers, there 
would have been nothing to sell, but without the workers at the booth, we 
wouldn’t have had any sales! Thanks to everyone who helped make this 
year so successful. 

Contact Kathy Compo at 763-535-1817 for volunteering at the booth or 
requesting workshops on garland-making. Please call Ann Albrecht at 
651-699-8832 for ribbon garland supplies and Taffy Mills at 612-866-
8055 for floral garland supplies. We will not have supplies available until 
January—we have to put in a big order—we used up almost everything we 
had! Please consider helping us with the tough job of making 2012 a 
bigger year than 2011!  

Thanks soooooo much!ñKathy Compo 

Picture “This” 

Any Federated Garden Club member is invited to enter the upcoming pho-

to contest to be held at the Winter Quarterly Meeting, January 21st in 

Burnsville. The photographs will  be judged by the winter meeting at-

tendees. 

Contest Rules: 

¶ The subject of the photos should include nature, i.e. flowers, gardens, 

landscapes, vistas, birds, etc. 

¶ The photos should be 8X10. 

¶ A member may submit no more than two - 8X10 photos.  

¶ The photo must be matted. (Low priced standard precut mats are 

available at Joannôs Fabrics, Michaelôs, etc.) 

Entry Deadline. Photos must be delivered or mailed and received by 

Reneô Lynch no later than January 19th. 

Reneô Lynch, 112109 Haering Circle, Chaska, MN 55318 

Please put your name, address, phone number and name of camera used to 

take the photograph on a 3X3 label attached to the back of the matted en-

try. Entrantôs names will not be revealed until after the selection process. 

Prizes will be awarded!!! Winning photos will be displayed at the Annual 

Meeting in April. All other entries will be auctioned for fundraising. 

Everybody has a picture. Please enter our contest.
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NATIVE PLANTS FOR THE BUTTERFLY GARDEN 

Winter is the gardener‘s time to plan for next year‘s butter-

flies. If you haven‘t already tried native plants in your gar-

den you might consider adding some next spring. Since they 

evolved with our butterflies native plants are the best choice 

for the butterfly garden. 

It‘s easy to incorporate natives into your garden and yard. 

As with any plant they need to be in the right spot. Whether 

your yard is dry or wet, in the shade or sun, there‘s a native 

plant perfect for your site. Once established, natives tend to 

be low maintenance plants. 

Lynn Steiner‘s books Landscaping with Native Plants of Minnesota and Land-

scaping with Native Plants of Wisconsin (both published by Voyageur Press) will 

help you select and incorporate natives into your yard and garden. 

Always remember to place butterfly plants in an undisturbed spot, do not use in-

secticides/pesticides, and use species rather than cultivars (Steiner‘s book in-

cludes both). The plant list below (as well as the one provided in a past newslet-

ter) is food for thought on a cold winter evening and a promise of adult butterflies 

and their beautiful caterpillars in your garden. 

Happy holidays and all best wishes for gardeners and butterflies everywhere. 

TREES AND SHRUBS  
Juneberry, Serviceberry, Amelanchier species 

Birch, Betula species 

Dogwood, Cornus species 

Sumac, Rhus sp 

Smooth Wild Rose, Rosa blanda 

Prairie Rosa, Rosa arkansana 

Nannyberry, Viburnum lentago 

Blueberry, Vaccinium angustifolium 

Basswood, American linden, Tilia americana 

Wild plum, Prunus americanus 

FLOWERS 
Pearly everlasting (Anaphalis margaritacea 

Field pussytoes (Antennaria neglecta) 

Milkweed, Asclepias species 

Aster, Aster species  

Marsh marigold (Caltha paulustris)  

Pale purple coneflower ( Echinacea pallida) 

Purple coneflower (Echinacea purpurea) 

Joe Pye Weed (Eupatorium maculatum) 

Blue flag iris, (Iris versicolor) 

Liatris, Blazingstar, Gayfeathers -(Liatris species)  

Meadow Blazingstar (Liatris ligulistylis) excellent for Fall migrating butterflies 

Goldenrod, (Solidago sp) 

Ironweeds, (Vernonia species) 

Violet, (Viola species) 

Golden Alexander, (Zizia aurea) 
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Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota, Inc. 

President‘s Project 
 

Planting for Public and Special Places  
Application Form 

 
  
'A reminder that Planting for Public and Special Places is a project for Shirley Nico-
lai, president of the National Garden Clubs, Inc. To support her endeavor, the 
Federated Garden Clubs of MN, Inc. will award two $250 grants for the fo llowing 
spring to clubs wishing to do service in their co mmunity.  

Representing three areas of interest; Gardens with Edibles, Container Gardens, 
Trees and Shrubs, this project recognizes ALL garden club service to communities 
when members provide Plantings for Public and Special Places. These plantings 
can beautify, have environmental value or provide sustenance. 

The application is in the Winter Newsletter and on our Web Site 
mngardenclubs.org' 

*Information needed to apply:  

¶ Application form 

¶ Location of area to be restored  

¶ Proposed restoration plan by garden club/s  

¶ Estimated itemized costs of your project  

*Please read the application for specific details. 

All applications must be received NO LATER THAN MARCH 1, 2012 and are re-

viewed by the FGCM Presidentôs Project Committee. 

The clubs who are awarded the grants will be announced at the Spring Convention.  

For more information or questions concerning the application process, contact:  
 Kathleen ñKatò Hanson, FGCM Presidentôs Grant Project Chairman 
 6710 Stevens Av S  612.866.9289 
 Richfield, MN 55423 katzhatz@msn.com (I rarely check this 

email mailbox so I suggest you phone me 

if you want an immediate response.) 

HOME SAFETY 
Did you know Americans are safer at work than they are at home–11 times safer. 

Off the job At Work 

146 million workers at risk 146 million workers at risk 

53,200 off-the-job deaths 4,988 on-the-job deaths 

9.4 million off-the-job disabling injuries  

3.7 million on-the-job disabling injuries 

$240.3 billion in off-the-job costs to society $164.7 billion in on-the-job costs to society. 

When you add friends and families into the equation, there are a staggering 72,600 deaths 

that take place in homes and in the community from unintentional injuries, as well as over 

20,200,000 disabling injuries, affecting 112 million households, and costing Americans 

over $251.9 billion. 

These injuries are from: 

¶ Falls – especially among adults 65 and older 

http://mngardenclubs.org/
mailto:katzhatz@msn.com%20(I%20rarely%20check%20this%20email%20mailbox%20so%20I%20suggest%20you%20phone%20me%20if%20you%20want%20an%20immediate%20response.
mailto:katzhatz@msn.com%20(I%20rarely%20check%20this%20email%20mailbox%20so%20I%20suggest%20you%20phone%20me%20if%20you%20want%20an%20immediate%20response.
mailto:katzhatz@msn.com%20(I%20rarely%20check%20this%20email%20mailbox%20so%20I%20suggest%20you%20phone%20me%20if%20you%20want%20an%20immediate%20response.
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Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota, Inc. 

President‘s Project 
 

Planting for Public and Special Places  
Application Form 

 
 

The restoration project is to be conducted by FGCM State Garden Clubs. Upon 
review by the FGCM President’s Project Committee, two (2) FGCM State Garden 
Clubs will receive $250.00 for their project.  
  
Application date _______________________ 

Club Name _____________________________________________________ 

Club President _____________________________________________________ 

Contact Person _____________________________________________________ 

Address (city state zip) _______________________________________________ 

Telephone _________________ Email __________________________________ 

Project Chairman (if different from above) ________________________________ 

Address (city state zip) _______________________________________________ 

Telephone _________________ Email __________________________________ 

On a separate page list the following: 

1. Title this page, “FGCM President’s Project Application Form, Page 2” 
2. Location of area to be restored 
3. Proposed restoration plan by garden club/s 
4. Estimated itemized costs of your project 

Application and second page must be submitted together. Judging is based on the 
information contained in the application. 

Judging is based on the following Scale of Points: 

¶ Emphasis on live plant material 45  

¶ Scope of project 40 

¶ Scope in relation to number of club members   5 

¶ Networking with other groups in project   5 

¶ Application form complete _5__   
 100 

All applications must be received no later than March 1, 2012 and are reviewed 

by the FGCM President’s Project Committee.  

Send completed application to:  

*ÈÛÏÓÌÌÕɯɁ*ÈÛɂɯ'ÈÕÚÖÕȮ %&",ɯ/ÙÌÚÐËÌÕÛɀÚɯ&ÙÈÕÛɯ/ÙÖÑÌÊÛɯ"ÏÈÐÙÔÈÕ, 

6710 Stevens Av S, Richfield, MN 55423. Evening Phone: 612.866.9289 

Personel Email: katzhatz@msn.com (If you send your application to this email ad-

dress, please call me so I can look for your submission in my email box.) 

mailto:katzhatz@msn.com%20(If
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¶ Drivers who are distracted while texting or using their cell phones 
¶ Inexperienced teen drivers 
¶ Poisonings – especially from unintentional drug overdose from painkillers or prescrip-

tion drugs.  
¶ Overexertion  
¶ Choking 

¶ Sports injuries 

¶ And many more incidents that we never intended to happen 

Winter is coming – and with that brings additional safety challenges. In the winter, more 

home fires are started by heating equipment than any other cause. Portable and electric 

space heaters are the most dangerous. Never leave space heaters unattended, and turn them 

off before leaving a room or going to sleep. Keep them at least 3 feet away from anything 

that can burn, including furniture, people, pets, and curtains. Check the label to be sure it 

has ETL, UL or CSA. 

During the holidays, there are more opportunities for accidents. Every minute, 17 children 

go to the emergency room with unintentional injuries. That‘s 9.2 million accidents that 

didn‘t have to happen every year. Each year, fires during the holiday season claim the lives 

of more than 400 Americans, injure 1,650 more, and cause more than $990 million in dam-

age. Candle-related fires are one of the most common holiday home hazards, averaging 

more than 15,000 each year, resulting in 166 deaths, nearly 13,000 injuries and $450 mil-

lion in direct property damage. About 5,800 people – two to three every hour – were treat-

ed in emergency departments for fall-related injuries sustained while decorating during 

each of the 2000, 2001 and 2002 holiday seasons. Christmas trees, both natural and artifi-

cial, were the first item ignited in an estimated average of 250 reported home structure fires 

per year during 2003-2007. These fires caused an estimated average of 14 deaths, 26 inju-

ries and $13.8 million in direct property damage per year. 

¶ (Sources: USFA December and Holiday Fires—2006; NFPA – June 2010; CDC Fall-

Related Injuries during the Holiday Season – 2004; NFPA Home Christmas Tree and 

Holiday Light Fires – 2009) 

Other Safety Tips: 

¶ Dress appropriately for the weather. Check the forecast so you aren‘t caught unaware. 

¶ Keep your distance when driving – leave yourself an ‗out‘ in case you need to stop or 

swerve quickly 

¶ Beware of ‗black ice‘, and slippery conditions on bridge decks and overpasses 
¶ Make sure smoke detectors and carbon monoxide alarms are properly installed and in 

good working order 

¶ Know your limits – when shoveling snow, stop and rest periodically…do not try to 

‗push past the pain‘. 

The key to safety is being alert and paying attention to what you are 

doing. Be aware of what could happen if something should go wrong. 

Think about the task you are about to do and what could happen if–the 

knife should slip, you didn‘t wear your safety glasses, you didn‘t re-

move the toy from the stairs, you didn‘t lift that box correctly, or any 

other possibility–and take safety precautions. Injuries happen in the 

blink of an eye and can change your life, and your family‘s life, forever. 

There are NO accidents – ALL are preventable if we ALL pay attention. Make safety a 

priority when you are at work, at home, in your car and even going for a walk. Your family 

is counting on you. 

Submitted by Paulette Almsted 
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Federated Garden Clubs of MN 

Winter Quarterly Meeting 

January 21, 2012 

Augustana Regent Care Center  

(private dining room) 

14500 Regent Lane, Burnsville, MN 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Please send your reservation along with a check for $10.50 by Jan.17th 

to: Rene’ Lynch, 112109 Haering Circle, Chaska, MN 55318 
Make your checks payable to: FGCM 

 

___________________________ ____________________  
Name  

______________________________________  
Phone #  

 ______________________________________  
Name of your Club  

 Picture “This” Photo Contest 

 *see related article in this newsletter 

 9:30 Registration & Photo Judging 

 10:00 Business Meeting 

  

 Program: 

 Winter Interest and More 

 Grasses 

 Diane Gustus 

 12:00 Sandwich & Salad Buffet  
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Sunday, Dec. 4: Holiday Party for Iris and Daffodil  
Societies, Richardson Nature Center, Bloomington, 
12:30pm. See www.irismn.org for details. 
 

 Sunday, Feb. 12: Daylily  Society of Minnesota’s 

public program meeting, featuring Brenda Macy, a 
gardener who develops themed gardens, and Lynn Steiner, a freelance 

garden writer talking about Native Plants, 12:30pm. 

 The Minnesota Peony Society  

invites you to come to our annual winter peony celebration! 
February 25th, 2012 

 
11:00am: Floral Design featuring peonies 

Speaker: Letti Delk, NGC judge and award winning competitive floral 
designer 

12:30pm: MPS Business Meeting 
Come and learn more about the events planned for 2012. 

1:00pm: Growing Peonies in Minnesota 
Speaker: Harvey Buchite 

Harvey will share a colorful visual presentation and answer your peony  
culture questions. 

Visit our website mnpeony.org for more information. 

Sat-Sun March 10-11: Plantcetera plant information day at 

MN Landscape Arboretum in combination with Carver/Scott 

Master Gardeners Garden Fever. Two days of seminars and 

workshops  and garden-related vendors. See 

www.arboretum.umn.edu for details. 

òSPRING INTO SUMMERó ð Thatõs the name of the 

Standard Flower Show that the Floralia Garden Club, in co-

operation with the Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota 

(FGCM), is sponsoring at the annual meeting on Saturday, 

April 21, 2012. The show will be open to entries from all 

garden club members. A schedule will be available on the State website 

soon and in the next newsletter. You can also e-mail me for information 

and a schedule, via e-mail, after December 1.  

Letti Delk, Show Chairman 

 Sat-Sun May 5-6: Daffodil Society of Minnesota Spring Show. 

See www.daffodilmn.org for details. 

 

EVENTS!  

 Meet at Bachman’s Heritage Room, 6010 Lyndale Av S, Minneapolis. 
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 Is the only statewide holiday light recycling 

program in the United States 

 It provides meaningful jobs and green job train-

ing for individuals with disabilities 

 Running LED holiday lights on one 6-foot tree for 12 hours per day 

for 40 days can save 90% or more energy when compared to tradition-

al incandescent holiday lights. 

This link will help you find a drop off location in your neighborhood. 

http://www.cleanenergyresourceteams.org/campaigns/ryh-11-12 

FGCM Calendar of Events December 2011–May 2013 

December 2011 

December MN Landscape Arboretum Festival of 

Trees 

Dec 3-Jan 22, 2012 Como Park Poinsettia Display 

December 17  Executive Board Meeting 

2012 

January 21  Winter Quarterly Meeting 

Feb 4 – March 18 Como Park Winter Flower Show 

March 3  Executive Board Meeting 

April 21 Annual Banquet and Convention – 

Embassy Suites, Bloomington 

April 21 Floralia Flower Show - ‘Summer 

Into Spring’ 

June 2   Budget Meeting 

June 9   Executive Board Meeting 

July 25  Summer Quarterly Meeting 

September 8  Executive Board Meeting 

October 27  Fall Quarterly Meeting 

December 8  Executive Board Meeting 

2013 

January 19  Winter Quarterly Meeting 

March 2  Executive Board Meeting 

April 20  Annual Banquet and Convention 

http://www.cleanenergyresourceteams.org/campaigns/ryh-11-12
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